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INT. LANCE'S HOME - DAY

Lance enters the frame eagerly, but gingerly fiddling with 
the clip-on microphone. He nods to someone offstage.

LANCE
Yeah this is fine, thank you.

A hand returns from off-camera to put make up on him--

LANCE (CONT'D)
--Nope, I already took care of it. 
You need just a special touch 
around the eyes. Gotta hide the 
crows...

Adjusts himself. Pause.

LANCE (CONT'D)
Okay just a bit on the cheeks 
please. Let's just imagine this is 
the real deal, airing live, and we 
got the show in the bag.

The brush dances around his cheeks. He checks his watch, 
Stretches his face.

LANCE (CONT'D)
Nina, do I smell?

VOICE OFFCAMERA
I don't think so.

LANCE
Nina I have demanded one thing and 
one thing only from my crew: The 
truth. We are newspeople for 
Chrissake, don't lie to me now.

VOICE OFFCAMERA
You smell a little.

LANCE
Nina, please exit the room. Have a 
go at the charcuterie board next 
door. You too, Brett, I'll watch 
the camera. Get the sound guy, 
what's his name, what's your name? 
Doesn't matter, please get out. 
Give me thirty seconds.

VOICE OFFCAMERA
Did you get your mic okay?
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LANCE
Thirty goddamned seconds!

Footsteps hurriedly exit the room and a door closed behind 
them.

He takes a deep breath, reaches for a flask from his jacket 
and gulps down just enough to quelch his panic attack.

He desperately whispers mantras until they hurt his body and 
a voice jolts him back up. That of Priscilla Carson:

PRISCILLA
What's going on down there, you 
having trouble tying your shoes, 
Lance?

LANCE
Wait what? No--

(shit, they are connected)
Priscilla, there you are!

PRISCILLA
Weren't you expecting the feed?

LANCE
Of course! We just had an issue 
with a cable, I thought I would be 
a go-getter, you know, as I always 
am!

PRISCILLA
I need to make this quick, we have 
a few things to cover.

LANCE
Yes, let's get a move on, but 
before we do, I'd like to thank you 
for bringing the crew to my home, 
that is very kind of you to do a 
live trial run for the show--

PRISCILLA
--Excuse me: trial run for what?

LANCE
...The news show. The new daytime 
show you and Bartlett are working 
on? The one I'm in consideration 
for?

PRISCILLA
Lance, no. Absolutely not.
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LANCE
You gave it to Gilmore, didn't you? 
He's so far off the mark he can't 
even be considered a decent 
weatherman, and they never get it 
right!

PRISCILLA
Gilmore is not getting his own 
show--

LANCE
--Oh so now it's talent from 
Colorado? Unbelievable!

PRISCILLA
Lance, I'm removing you from the 
news. Effective immediately.

He falls back to his chair. Aghast.

LANCE
You're firing me. You're firing me? 
You can't do that!

PRISCILLA
As a member of Senior Leadership, I 
assure you I can do more than that. 
I can make you disappear.

LANCE
Now Priscilla, wait a minute, what 
is happening here?

PRISCILLA
A panic attack, by the look of you. 
And I haven't even started.

LANCE
Priscilla, I CANNOT lose my job, 
the people of Idlewind need their 
news, you know these folk, if the 
earth knew were to put its salt, 
it's right here. And you know salt 
needs the news too--

PRISCILLA
--Lance, I don't want to be here 
all night. I have another 
appointment in five minutes and I 
skipped lunch...

Priscilla eats her lunch throughout.
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LANCE
Oh, so I don't even merit a full 
meeting slot on the agenda? That's 
why I earned the coveted ten minute 
gap between important appointments 
at 3:50 pm on your calendar?! What 
happened Priscilla, what have I 
done?

PRISCILLA
Lance, you know just as much as we 
do the ratings are not sustainable 
for our station. Why do you think 
we shut down News14 six months 
after acquiring it? There's no 
interest--

LANCE
Of course there is! We go back to 
square one, get rid of the 
sensationalism in the nightly 
broadcast, go back to the basics 
and just report the damn news--

PRISCILLA
--You're drunk. The local 
demographics are here for the 
drama, you think they're tuning in 
to see you read the news?

LANCE
Priscilla, I don't want to go find 
another market to get familiar 
with, who's going to take me at 
this age? I'm ancient! I'm washed 
up--

PRISCILLA
--Washed out.

LANCE
What am I going to do?

PRISCILLA
Have a drink? It's not too early in 
my time zone. Go ahead.

Lance drinks in front of his boss. Weeps.

LANCE
...What am I going to tell Mandy?

She watches him in complete grief with amazement.
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PRISCILLA
Oh this is good stuff, you cry 
often, Lance? I can't remember...

LANCE
If I move, she'll be devastated.

PRISCILLA
Who's Mandy again?

LANCE
My daughter. ...Goddamn you.

Priscilla takes the last big bite of her lunch.

PRISCILLA
Oh is that so? Goddamn me? That's 
harsh.

LANCE
What else am I supposed to make of 
this, you casting me out like the 
old ficus--

PRISCILLA
--The ficus?

LANCE
I am not some lip flap!

PRISCILLA
They threw out the ficus?

LANCE
Yes. We ran out of storage for the 
studio so, yes.

PRISCILLA
I brought that ficus to the 
station, when I moved from Kansas. 
My heavens, how long ago was that?

LANCE
Long enough. Clearly, we have 
overstayed our welcome.

PRISCILLA
We? Step on the brakes, Lance. 
You're almost out of line with your 
superior--

LANCE
--Um, you fired me. You're not the 
boss of any of this!
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PRISCILLA
Lance--

LANCE
--Oh don't you dare interject with 
your drivel! You said you would 
never change, go down to 
headquarters in Dallas, I've seen 
your strategy presentations and 
your flowcharts you think I 
couldn't do that?! You think I 
didn't have it in me to do 
something other than read the 
news?! I have it in me to be 
outstanding, don't you forget this 
is the man who brought you three 
Wyoming broadcast of the year 
nominations three years running, 
don't you forget! I could handle 
the beats and I still can, if we 
only had decent leadership in this 
goddamned corporation. If we only 
had leadership the stations 
wouldn't have been sold and they 
could have stayed local--I can put 
the leader in leadership! I can get 
us in the right direction, no doubt 
about it! So fifteen years later 
you get to fire me just because you 
didn't show up drunk to work?! 
Because I made you look 
responsible?! That was a one time 
mistake, I don't even drink hard 
liquor anymore, we all make 
mistakes, we all suffer at times: 
But to bust my kneecaps at the peak 
of my powers by telling me I don't 
have the aptitude for management. 
And there I am efforting my ass off 
to galvanize the crew, scrutinize 
the copy, cold or warm, get the 
room energized, anticipate the 
crawl, demand solid timing, 
rehearsals buzzing like an 
orchestra in the throes of the 
final movement. Wrapped up the live 
news package and bam, there's a 
donut! Each broadcast was a 
concerto, and there I was, the face 
everyone in our town knows and 
trusted. I was an anchor. I am the 
goddamned anchor. Solid. Tethered. 
True.
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PRISCILLA
Lance. You drunken clown.

LANCE
Well, in any case, I appreciate you 
having the decency to fire me face 
to face.

PRISCILLA
Lance. Open your eyes and ears: I 
AM NOT FIRING YOU.

Pause.

LANCE
Huh?

PRISCILLA
I never said I was firing you.

LANCE
What?

PRISCILLA
I said I am removing you from the 
news. I'm not firing you.

LANCE
Why didn't you say so?

PRISCILLA
I did, moron. Listening is still an 
issue for you, isn't it?

LANCE
So if you're not firing me, what do 
you want from me?

PRISCILLA
I want a brand.

LANCE
...100 percent not fired?

PRISCILLA
Ask me again and you certainly will 
be.

LANCE
What kind of brand?

PRISCILLA
...You're not going to get a 
daytime show, Lance.

(MORE)
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PRISCILLA (CONT'D)
But if it's a comfort to know, 
nobody else will either.

LANCE
So there's no more anchor jobs. 
What's left?

PRISCILLA
This place is good for you. It 
suits you.

LANCE
I am glad you see that. What else 
do you see?

PRISCILLA
As you know, with our new 
direction, Leadership has decided 
to not only transform the way we 
receive the news, but also how the 
news comes to be.

LANCE
And in this modern era of 
transformative journalism, how does 
the news come to be?

PRISCILLA
Not from anchors. Anchors sink in 
this attention economy-- 

LANCE
--So what am I good for then? 

PRISCILLA
You are vomit.

LANCE
...Excuse me?

PRISCILLA
You were good at reading the 
prompter, you did it well. But I 
need you unhinged.

LANCE
Why, Priscilla, I thought you were 
going to say the opposite of that.

PRISCILLA
Unhinged.

LANCE
I don't know what you mean.
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PRISCILLA
You know what I mean.

LANCE
I am hinged. Very hinged. I am an 
anchor. I am all hinges.

PRISCILLA
And you staying in this town for 
your daughter will really hinge on 
you being honest with yourself for 
once in your life--

LANCE
--How dare you, I am an honest 
person! I have done nothing to 
deserve this treatment from you.

PRISCILLA
Come off it, you coward.

LANCE
Stop it!

PRISCILLA
UNHINGED. COWARD. VOMIT.

LANCE
No more of this!

PRISCILLA
Reveal yourself, Lance!

LANCE
Alright, I am a coward! I am a 
drunkard! I fall short of your 
expectation day in and day out and 
I know deep down that they know it 
too! Across their screens, big or 
small or, or fucking plasma 1080p 
or phones or some shit I am not 
perfect! I am not perfect like I 
tell everyone, like they think at 
the liquor store and they look at 
me so collected they're just 
waiting for me to burst open like 
some fucking piñata I just know it! 
They want to see me in pieces 
because they're jealous of me, they 
know it, because they know I 
crawled out of the slime and 
bootstrapped myself into this here 
spotlight, this here mountaintop!

(MORE)
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LANCE (CONT'D)
I have conquered and you will never 
knock me off the porch Priscilla, I 
am better than that. So much better 
than they are!

He vomits.

LANCE (CONT'D)
(in between gasps of air)

--Charcuterie Board--

He recedes to the far end of the frame.

LANCE (CONT'D)
(to himself)

I have worked to be better. I have 
made myself better than the rest. 
I'm something. I am.

PRISCILLA
Now you are ready for the truth, 
Lance. So please listen with your 
eyes and ears: You are not better 
than the rest. The grim faces on 
the street? You are a mirror of 
their pain. An outburst. You are 
pangs manifest. A revelation of 
their rage splattered on a canvas, 
because they are too ill to 
communicate it. You are a vessel of 
relief.

Pause.

LANCE
...What?

PRISCILLA
As you know, Leadership wants to 
route the entirety of our 
traditional broadcast and 
journalism endeavors to social 
media and affiliate marketing.

LANCE
But, what about the news?
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PRISCILLA
The news will remain, but in this 
new and exciting iteration, 
traditional journalism will be 
transitioning to an online 
community feed where the locals are 
in charge of sharing what is 
newsworthy--

LANCE
--And what of corroboration, 
attribution, fact-checking?

PRISCILLA
Anyone can express their support of 
the truth in the most democratic 
way possible, by telling you if 
they like it or not!

LANCE
So that's how. The grim faces. They 
get to do the news now...

PRISCILLA
Well here's the kicker--

LANCE
(not listening)

--You're insane, how can you 
justify this now, in this day and 
age, we're drowning in lies, 
Priscilla! We can't trust them to 
respect the truth!

PRISCILLA
You have vomit all over yourself. 
You'll fit right in.

LANCE
I will not. I will not!

PRISCILLA
Our community feed needs a local 
face to the brand, a personality as 
shambolic as the town it 
represents!

LANCE
...You need a mascot?
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PRISCILLA
I need you to be the face of your 
community, stand tall, start a 
vlog, go party at the college frat 
houses, pick up that chat roulette 
habit you so drunkenly kept under 
wraps all those years ago, generate 
content that these people, your 
people desire!

LANCE
Why did you stop reading the news? 

PRISCILLA
Because romanticism for the news 
desk won't get you that obscene  
internet money--

LANCE
--It's just my dignity, who needs 
it, right?

PRISCILLA
(she's stopped listening)

We've sent the crew to your house 
to brainstorm vlog-style interludes 
for the community feed and other 
local livestream opportunities. We 
need at least 5 a day for the next 
two weeks, and we'll go from there.

Beat.

PRISCILLA (CONT'D)
Oops, and there's the buzzer, I'm 
running late. Great to catch up, 
Lance, so excited for you on this 
new chapter, you're going to make a 
killing for everyone!

Pause.

PRISCILLA (CONT'D)
Lance?

LANCE
We just had show and tell at 
Mandy's class. I told them I was an 
anchor.

PRISCILLA
Stay alive, Lance. Do it for her.

END OF PLAY.


